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The articles in this newsletter may be reprinted as long 
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Opinions expressed are those of the author & not 
necessarily the views of the Editor or the Group.  

Unless otherwise noted material is copyright 2015 for 
the Launceston Computer Group Inc. 

MAY 2015 MEETINGS 

OPEN’s next monthly meeting will be held on 
Wednesday May 6, 2015 at 1:00 pm.  

I will remind you that our Club is operated and 
administered solely by club members so it is in 
your interest to contribute to the running of the 
club.  

The Launceston Computer Group will also conduct 
its next monthly meeting on the AFTERNOON of 
June 3rd at 2:30 pm —following the OPEN meeting.  

CLUB-ROOM TELEPHONE NUMBER 
The club telephone is available during class hours. 

*****  6343 4928   *****  

Members and tutors can be contacted at the  

clubrooms during class hours  by telephoning the num-
ber shown above. 

Monday to Friday  10am – 3pm  

Tuesday evenings 7pm—9 pm 

VICTOR PHONE NUMBER 0408 174 235  
 

Contact the Coordinator Rob Tierney for  

assistance with computer problems at home  
 

(Bookings are subject to availability of tutors.)  
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EDITORIAL 

Password management (or lack of it, perhaps) on the 
part of some of our members continues to be a concern for 
our volunteer tutors from time to time. 

We are unable to assist you with certain problems while 
your are at the club unless you can provide the correct 
passwords to access your various account services.  

If, for instance, you’ve forgotten your Facebook password 
you may be able to re-set it by going through the 
password recovery process. Facebook will most likely send 
you an email but unless you know your email password 
you may not be able to can access the ‘recovery email’ 
while at the club. 

In some cases the password recovery process may see the 
company or entity involved sending you a ‘verification SMS’ 
rather than an email. Obviously in these cases you will 
need to have your mobile phone with you to be able to 
access the verification code. 

Some of the support work that I perform is conducted at 
locations outside the Launceston area and in several recent 
instances my ‘clients’ have experienced delays of a week or 
more before being able to finalise certain net-based tasks. 

The time to get your passwords sorted out is before you 
need them.  

Dennis Murray, Editor  

The next issue of the Newsletter will be for May 
2015, and should be published on or about  April 28, 
2015  
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ASCCA CONFERENCE 2014 (cont) 

Craig Jackson is the training manager for Microsoft Surface 
Pro 3. In his opinion it is the best device ever made. 
 

It has a 12 “ screen, comes with a pen and can run 
Windows and Office. Resolution 2160 x 1440. He uses this 
as he did his laptop…and he has a cover and kickstand.  
 

Craig is a huge fan of One Note and is quite convinced that 
Windows 8.1 Pro in the best Windows ever marketed.  
 

(They say that about each of the latest Windows operatiny 
systems at the time of the Conference!)  
 

Surface Pro 3 weighs a mere 800 grams and has a battery 
life of 8-9 hours. 
 

Iris  
This will be the final  article on the 2014 ASCCA 
Conference . 

ASCCA CONFERENCE 2014 

REPORT BY IRIS MEEK 

ASCCA Conference Snippets of useful information: 
 

ACCAN announced that as of 2015 calls from mobile 
phones to 1800 numbers would be free……Telstra told me 
that this is correct. 
 

Be aware that mobile apps may in some instances disclose 
credit card details….using free apps can allow scammers to 
pick up your private details from your contact list…as when 
accessing football club memberships etc… 
 

Several speakers touched on the subject of security….we 
have all been guilty (sometimes accidentally) of not 
LOGGING OUT of secure sites such as internet banking.  
 

Apparently it is one of the methods the smarties have of 
grabbing secrets; this tiny gap is enough for scammers 
and is another of the tricks they can use to access private 
details. Passwords must be changed regularly to help 
combat this intrusion. 
 

Use the Padlock and if your area is ever requested, turn off 
your phone/tablet at once…  
 

ACCAN demonstrated how free apps can lead to security 
breaches, preferring the paid variety. It is also important 
to read sensitive log data. The price of privacy was quoted 
as an average of $6.80 per applicant…..something we can 
all afford! ACCAN web site is www.accan.org.au  . 
 

Due to the speed of all IT, the website now shows 
advances made since the ASCCA Conference. There have 
been some surprising outcomes due to proposals put to 
the Federal Government re IT security; even to the 
alteration to the DO NOT CALL registry.  
 

ACCAN is also trying to do something about CAPTCHA as it 
is not accessable. Another useful website for those security 
conscious readers is www.digready.org.au.  
 

Continued in the next column  

FAMILY HISTORY RESOURCES 

Released in 2014 this new resource is a collection of all 
the information from the archives web-site but now 
includes digital images of each record, including the 
following : 

More information will be added over time. 

Your convict record will take you to the immediate record 
without spending an hour sifting through a book or 
names. If at first you do not find the correct record try 
clicking on the next page or two. 

The web address for this resource is very difficult to 
remember so I suggest you try the following procedure to 
access the site. 

Type ‘Tasmania Names Index ’ into Google and when 
the search-list appears click on : 

LINC Tasmania Online —Name Indexes  

Scroll down the left-hand side panel and click : 

Tasmania Names Index  

Type in a surname and select records-type or year-range 
to refine your search, or enter a full-name in the following 
format : smith,john  

Happy Searching! 

 

NEW WAR RECORDS WHICH YOU CAN 

EDIT AND UPDATE. 
 

“Discovering Anzacs” 

http://discoveringanzacs.naa.gov.au/  
 

Be aware that misinformation may have been 
provided by others.  

Judy Hall  

Births Marriages Deaths 

Wills Arrivals and Departures  

Census records Convict records Inquests  

GADGET OF THE MONTH 

As mentioned in last month’s newsletter the pictures below 
depict a multi-format card reader that can be used with 
tablets and some smart-phones due to the smaller micro-

USB connection on the left-hand 
end. 

The card reader has slots that 
accommodate  microSD digital 
cards and full-size SD cards. The 
picture at the bottom shows a 
microSD card inserted in its slot. 
 

An added feature of this gadget is 
that when attached to a PC or 
laptop with the standard USB 
connection (on the right-hand 
end) it enables older computers to 
read high-capacity digital cards. 
Those older computers are often 
limited to reading cards with a 
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APRIL CLASSES 

 

Wednesday April 8th  

1:00 pm to 3:00 pm  
 

and  
 

Wednesday April 22nd, 2015  

10:00 am to 12:00 noon  
 

As demonstrated in the column to the left new 
information is being added to our resources on an on-
going basis to help you trace your family’s origins.  
 

Contact the club for more information. 
 

Classes limited to 8 people.  
 

Judy Hall, Margaret G and Sandra V will be ‘on deck’ to 
conduct these informative sessions.  

POWERPOINT WITH ROB TIERNEY 

Wednesday April 15th  

10:00 am to 12 noon  

“Level 2” 

This session will is a follow-on of the March session 

Ideally participants will have attended the March session, 
but Beginners are welcome to learn the tools and 
techniques that are used to create a computerised 
SlideShow. 

LEVEL 1, 2  & 3 GRAPHICS  

With Paint Shop Pro 7 and 8  

Wednesday April 8th, 2015  

10:00 am to 12:00 noon  

ADVANCED GRAPHICS  

With Paint Shop Pro XI  

Wednesday April 22nd, 2015  

COMING UP IN MAY 

May 6th 10 am to 12 noon with Bruce Dineen  

 PC Protection from Viruses and Malware  

May 20th 10 am to 12 noon with Rob Tierney  

 Facebook (second session in the series)  

May 20th 1 pm to 3 pm with Bruce Dineen  

 Android Training session  

ANDROID TRAINING SESSION 

Wednesday, April 15th  

1:00 pm to 3:00 pm  

Bruce Dineen returns from holidays to conduct  another 
Android information and instructional session. 

Regular attendees of the Androids classes should have 
already received an email notification about the April 
session. 

New members who are not yet on Bruce’s mailing list can 
contact one of the senior tutors at the club to arrange a 
copy of the information. 

If any particular Android technique is causing you difficulty 
please write it down and seek the answer from Bruce 

during this session. 

STAYING SAFE ONLINE  

April 29th 10 am to 12 noon  

With Rob Tierney  

The Internet is a source of almost infinite knowledge,  
information and services but it can be a place that is full of 
’traps’ for the unwary. 

Rob’s session will outline the steps you need to take to 
make your Internet  adventures a safe and enjoyable 
experience.   

This session is recommended for members at all levels 
from Beginners to experienced computer users.  

MICROSOFT PUBLISHER 

April 29th 1 pm to 3 pm  

With Dennis Murray  

Microsoft Publisher is the program used to create this 
newsletter. 

It can also be used to create greeting cards, brochures, 
signs and a lot of other publications. 

This session will cover the basic skills needed to create a 
publication, and will cover the drop-down menus of 
Publisher versions up to 2007, and the ‘ribbon’ style of 
Publisher 2010 and 2013. 

ñE BOOK SESSIONò 

Many members download e-Books to their tablet computers or 
specialised devices such as Kindles. 

But do you know how e-Books are created? 

At the end of July we will be having a guest presenter 
demonstrate how to go about creating your own e-Book. 

The session will cover the different e-Book formats and the 
software needed to handle them. 

THEYôRE AT IT AGAIN! 

Picture this ... You’re 80+ years young, in a nursing home and 
using email to keep in touch with your family and friends on a 
regular basis. Then without warning your emails can’t be sent 
and your Mac computer starts displaying obscure messages 
about mail servers etc. You have someone check and re-check 
all the Mail settings, passwords, etc to no avail.  

Then as a last resort you go directly to your Webmail and find 
that your provider (???) has blocked you from your own email.  

Hands off OUR email programs, Google!!!  
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OPEN Session Times 
At Studioworks, 1 Pipeworks Rd, Lôton 

 

Standard Sessions $6.00  
 

[Some special tutorial materials may 

incur additional charges] 
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SPECIAL  WEDNESDAY SESSIONS 
Please register on the sheets – numbers may be limited  

Date    

Wednesday  

April 8  

10:00 am to  

12 noon 

Level 2 and 3 Graphics First Graphic class for  2015 

 1:00 to 3:00 pm  Family History Judy, Margaret G and Sandra V return to help 
you trace you family’s origins 

Wednesday  

April 15  

10:00 am to  

12 noon 

PowerPoint Level 2 

With Rob Tierney 

Second session in the  current series of how to use  

PowerPoint to create a  slideshow 

 1:00 to 3:00 pm  Android Tablets and 
Smartphones  

Bruce Dineen will continue his series of information 
sessions on how to  get the best from Android devices.  

Wednesday  

April 22  

10:00 am to  

12 noon 

Family History  Use our extensive range of resources  to help you 
compile your Family History project. 

 1:00 to 3:00 pm  Advanced Graphics  Use Paint Shop Pro XI to enhance your photos 
and scanned images.  

Wednesday 
April 29  

10:00 am to  

12 noon 

Staying Safe online 

With Rob Tierney 

 

 1:00 to 3:00 pm  Microsoft Publisher  

With Dennis Murray  

 

Wednesday 
May 6  

10:00 am to  

12 noon 

PC Protection  

With Bruce Dineen 

Bruce will outline the programs and procedures you will 
need to protect your computer from Viruses & Malware 

 1:00 pm onwards OPEN Monthly Meeting General business, financial reports and a general 
discussion on computing topics will be on the agenda. 

 Next  

LCG Meeting  

No meeting in May  Next meeting will be at 2:30 pm on Wednesday 
June 3rd. PLEASE NOTE THE NEW TIME  

Monday 10 am –12  General &  

Beginners 

 1 pm – 3 pm Basics and Beyond  

 2:00 — 

        4:00 pm  

Beginners Class  

Tuesday 10 am –12  O-Learn &  

Beginners [all day] 

 1 pm – 3 pm  Mac [all day]  

 7 pm—9 pm Basics (Night Class) 

Wednesday  Special sessions or 
Meetings 

  As for mornings  

(see rosters) 

Thursday 10 am –12  

 

General &  

Beginners  

 1 pm – 3 pm General &  

Beginners  

Friday 10 am –12  General &  

Beginners 

 1 pm – 3 pm Beginners Class 
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THE BEST OF BOTH WORLDS 2 

There are times when quite a few of our members have a 
need or a desire to run an old software program or game 
and find that the advanced technical features of their new 
computer won’t permit that program to run. 

For example, the old version of the Freecell card-game 
won’t run on a 64-bit operating system. 

What do you do? Do you retain or acquire an older 
computer just to run a handful of older programs? If you 
are talking about a desktop computer that will usually 
require you to have room in your house for an additional 
tower, monitor, keyboard and mouse, and you may not 
space for all that extra hardware. 

One possible option is to set up dual-boot system i.e. a 
computer that can run an old operating system (such as 
Windows XP) alongside your current Windows 7 or 8. 

This will usually entail bolting a second hard-drive inside 
your tower and setting up a simple menu system that 
allows you to choose which operating system to use when 
the computer starts. 

At OPEN four (4) of our towers have this capability  -  
OPEN 5 and OPEN 10 (XP and Vista), OPEN 14 (Vista and 
Windows 7), and OPEN 7 (XP and Windows 8). 

Keep in mind though that you will need a legal licence 
code for a second operating system to be able to use it. 

Laptops of course are more limited in that only the larger 
ones have the capacity to house a second hard-drive. 

What I hope to be able to do in the near future is to see if 
it is possible to set up a second operating system on an 
external USB hard-drive as a boot device. For example, if 
the external USB hard-drive was attached by cable when 
the computer starts it would boot from that device, but if 
the external drive is not connected the computer would 
then revert to the internal operating system. 

Again there could be technical limitations that might 
prevent this theory from working.  Dennis  

PROBLEM SOLVING 

Computer-related problems are many and varied but in 
most cases solving them will require an important first step 

Define the problem!  

In the first case ‘yours truly’ was on the receiving end.   

Recently I sat down at Westbury with my trusty Windows 
tablet to listen to some music and heard to my dismay that 
sound was only coming from one side of the budget 
headset that I normally use only when I am Skype-ing. 

Suspecting that the several years old headset might be 
faulty, when I returned home I plugged in my hi-quality 
headphones but again the sound was only ‘monophonic’. 

Panic set in ... How the heck does one repair the sound 
system on a tablet? It’s a sealed unit that can’t be pulled 
apart.  

So I resigned myself to having to listen to music on my 
tower computer. But again, music was only coming in to 
one of my ear-holes! Would you believe it? ... Both sets of 
headphones were faulty. Half an hour spent pulling my 
good headphones apart and soldering some wires and 
stereophonic  bliss was restored. 

In Case number 2 one of our members was disappointed 
that the Windows 8.1  laptop I had set up for her was 
consuming her Prepaid Broadband credit at an alarming 
rate. How could that be? ... I had completed all the major 
Windows Updates before handing the computer over. 

Logging into her Telstra My Account service on the 
Internet revealed that her data usage was being charged 
at 4.3 cents per Megabyte rather than the 1.6 cents per 
MB that applied to her Prepaid ‘plan’. 

Why? The culprit was not a voracious appetite for data on the 
part of Windows 8 ... It was a $30 credit applied by Telstra 
some months earlier that had distorted the cost per Megabyte.  
 

So it wasn't a case of excessive data usage but excessive 
pricing of the data that reducing our member’s credit. 

THE BEST OF BOTH WORLDS 1 

There is no doubt that the TAFE e-Learn program that 
OPEN participated in from 2003-2005 (approx) was quite 
influential in many of our long-serving members 
developing their computer skills and knowledge. 

Old ways can often be the best ways, but sometimes we 
have to move on. 

For instance I’m not sure why some people who are 
wanting to create a ‘screen shot’ to help explain a 
procedure are still pasting the image obtained into a word-
processing program.  

To me the obvious solution is to use a graphics program 
where it is much easier to Crop an image (if needed) than 
trying to Crop it in Microsoft Word. 

And if you’re using Vista Home Premium or a later version 
of Windows you have at your disposal the Snipping Tool 
that allows you to ‘grab’ just the area of screen you need 
and save it directly as a JPEG image. 
 

When moving files to or from an external device some 
people are using the right-click Send To command. 

Send To  has its limitations—you can only send files to a 
general area on (for instance) a USB flash-drive and not to 
a specific folder. 

And when using Send To Desktop don’t be surprised if all 
you get is a shortcut to the item you thought you had 
‘sent’. Recently one of our members thought they had 
copied several folders from a digital camera-card to the 
Desktop but in reality they had merely had created 
shortcuts back to the folders on the camera-card. 

The Drag-and-Drop or Copy-and-Paste methods are much 
more effective and precise.  

Having ‘bagged’ a couple of older procedures I have to 
confess that if I want to check the space occupied by each 
folder on the C: Drive I still use Explorer XP which has 
been around for ‘yonks’, and when it comes to searching 
out the licence codes for an operating system or office 
software my weapon of choice is good ol’ Belarc Advisor, 
another handy free program that has been around for a 
very long time.    Dennis  
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LCG Committee 2015/16 
President: Janet Headlam 

 

Vice President: Ivan Turmine 

 

Secretary: Iris Meek 

 

Treasurer: Dennis Murray 

 

Ass. Treasurer: Laraine Rist  

 

PC Librarian: Vacant  

Mac Librarian: Vacant  

 

Newstream Editor: Dennis Murray <mailto:editor@lcg.org.au> 

 

Public Officer: Judy Hall 

 

Webmaster/Content: Tom Olsen <mailto:webmaster@lcg.org.au> 

 

Auditor: Ron Baker 

 

Publicity Officer: Iris Meek 

 

"V.I.C.T.O.R." Co-Ordinator: Robert Tierney 

 

LCG Committee: Glenn Gilpin, Reinhard von Samorzewski, Ron Baker, 

Bruce Dineen  

OPEN Committee 2015/16 
O.P.E.N. Co-ordinator: Karia Wicks 

Responsible for the smooth running of the Centre on a daily basis 

O.P.E.N. Chairperson: Laraine Rist. 

Chair all meetings of OPEN and ensure that they run smoothly 

O.P.E.N.  Assistant Chairperson:  Eleanor Horder 

Chair meeting when the Chairperson is unavailable.` 

O.P.E.N. Minute Secretary: Heather Loffel.  

Handles all incoming and outgoing communications 

Responsible for the documentation and distribution of all meeting 

minutes 

Treasurer: Dennis Murray. 

Responsible for all monies and banking 

Assistant Treasurer: Laraine Rist.  

Help the Treasurer where necessary. 

Newsletter Editor: Dennis Murray.  

Publicity Officer: Iris Meek. 

Responsible for all advertising  

Membership Co-ordinator: Sandra Viney 

Keep Membership database up to date. 

Tutor Co-ordinator: Laraine Rist, Dennis Murray, Karia Wicks. 

Keep regular contact with Tutors to bring ideas and concerns to 

meetings 

Maintenance Co-ordinators: Dennis Murray.  

Responsible for the maintenance and repairs to all computer equipment 

"V.I.C.T.O.R." Co-ordinator:  Robert Tierney. 

Webmaster/Content: Tom Olsen. <mailto:webmaster@lcg.org.au> 

OPEN Committee: Janet Headlam, Margo Housego, Irmgard Rosenfeldt, 

Bruce Dineen, Kay Dawson 


